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FROM THE KASS CHAIRMAN 

As this newsletter is finalised 
hopefully some warmer days 
and sunshine is just around 
the corner as this cold 
weather is dragging on for 
far too long this year. 
 

You will be reading this in 
May when it is issued at the 

Highland Ball, which I am sure we 
are all looking forward to. The Ball is always a 
special event in the KASS calendar with a special 
band. This year will be no exception as we will once 
again be dancing to the wonderful music of Ian 
Muir and his Band. There is no doubt this will 
certainly put a smile on our faces as we enjoy the 
music, dancing our way through the evening and 
meeting up with people from across the county. 
 
Despite the weather, not much puts us off going to 
our dancing evenings. We know this will brighten 
us up and we will usually get the odd laugh from 
some of the variations we put on the dances. 
 
The KASS Autumn Dance in November which was 
held at the Holmsdale School gave us a bit of a 
surprise when we arrived and found the school had 
dismantled the stage, not something we have ever 
thought of putting on the checklist! But once we 
got over the shock, the rest of the evening ran 
smoothly and was a very enjoyable occasion. My 
thanks go to RSCDS Tunbridge Wells for being the 
hosts for the evening. 
 
During Autumn there is usually a dance most 
Saturdays somewhere in the county and so I was 
very happy to be able to enjoy lots of events during 
that time. All with the wonderful spread that 
everyone brings along and the chatter in the hall 
catching up with everyone’s news. 
 

It is interesting to see the mixture of dances on the 
programmes. There is a core of dances that you 
find across the county, and then others that are 
danced in the east or the west. Then, when the 
RSCDS CD is released, a few new ones appear with 
some of them becoming popular. Also recently it 
has been interesting to note that dances that were 
popular a few years ago have crept back again 
which has been good, because you had forgotten 
how much you enjoyed them. 
 
A couple of different events I went to last year 
were Medway’s Ceilidh at Bredhurst and Isle of 
Thanet’s Christmas Ceilidh. 
 
Bredhurst’s Family Ceilidh in October was a lovely 
afternoon, and it was nice to see so many there. 
We were also treated to a display by some of the 
children from Claire Bennett’s class. You could see 
the excitement on their faces and it was a joy to 
watch them. Amazingly some had only been 
dancing a few weeks so they were a credit to Claire 
who I am sure must have been very proud of them. 
 
Isle of Thanet’s Christmas Ceilidh is a mixure of 
dancing and voluntary performances by talented 
people. There was a very varied mixture of 
entertainment, all very good and it was a 
wonderful fun filled evening. 
 
As Chairman I was invited to the Thanet and 
District Caledonian’s St Andrews Night Dinner 
which they held at the Yarrow Hotel in Broadstairs. 
This was a new venue for the event and a 
wonderful evening and meal was enjoyed by 
everyone.  A very successful event. 
 
I would like to thank all the KASS representatives 
for replying to Frances’s survey on member 
numbers for the insurance company, to keep costs 
for KASS as low as possible. 
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S.O.S. We are still looking for someone to join 
Andrew Runnell as Events’ Co-ordinator when Jane 
and Helen step down at the AGM this October. 
Andrew needs someone to work with for this role, 
so can you please ask your club members again 
with regards to this. Helen & Jane are only too 
willing to help whoever takes over so they have 
time to settle in. 
 
I wish you all an enjoyable summer and happy 

dancing 

Kay Byron - Chairman of KASS 
 

 NEWS FROM THE CLUBS  

NEW GUESTS ENJOY BROMLEY BURNS 

A happy and joyous time was had by all at the 

South East London Scottish Association's Burns 

dinner and dance in early February at Oakley 

House,  Bromley Common.  The 120 members and 

guests enjoyed a delicious three-course meal, 

speeches and then dancing.  Thanks to Stuart 

Macmillan for the Ode to the Haggis, Charlie Le 

Bosquet for the Immortal Memory, Hamish 

Robertson our piper and the Dalcassian Country 

Band for the music with calling by Jim Reid. 

Everyone was very generous with the raffle, too, in 

aid of Maypole Project.  SELSA were very pleased 

to welcome three new parties who had found us 

through our social media and online accounts. 

Keep in touch with SELSA through @SELScottish on 

Twitter and @southeastlondonscottish on 

Facebook.  

Jude MacKenzie  

HYTHE SCOTTISH DANCING SOCIETY 

Hythe SDS continues to flourish with a membership 

of nearly 30 dancers and a waiting list of folk 

wanting to join.  We have had to limit numbers 

because of the size of our Hall and also because as 

a self-taught group it is difficult to introduce and 

work our way through new dances with more than 

two or three sets at a time.  Even though we have 

limited the membership we have been delighted to 

welcome occasional visitors from other dance 

societies round the country who are holidaying in 

Hythe, and we would always love to see KASS 

dancers if they feel like a breath of Hythe sea air.  

It’s probably best to let Penny (01303 266252) or 

Evelyn (01303 269365 ) know beforehand. 

In spite of the recent Beasts from the East and 

some cancellations, we even managed most of our 

usual Thursday dance nights with enough hardy 

souls turning up for us to form at least a couple of 

sets.  We all went home warmer than we had 

arrived! 

The group is coping really well with new dances 

each week although we always have some of the 

old favourites too, and the emphasis is still on 

fitness, fun and friendship. 

The biennial Hythe Festival begins on July 7th this 

year with a Grand Parade on the High Street and 

once again Hythe SDS will take part in it, hopefully 

with the services of a piper. 

Penny Hutchison 

ORPINGTON   APRIL 2018 

Now in our 81st year, Orpington has continued to 

enjoy our regular functions.  The St Andrew’s 

Evening, convened by Joan Kinnear, was 

celebrated on a Thursday ‘Club’ night with the 

addition of a celebratory drink and cake. Also in 

November we enjoyed our usual Monday Lesson 

Birthday Dance when we were joined by a number 

of our Thursday dancers. 

Hogmanay was convened by Roger Randall, with 

food organised by Ginny Colenbrander. The 

evening was celebrated to recorded music, an 
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event enjoyed by all, with Johnnie Campbell as our 

handsome ‘first footer’ and Charlie Ross-Wilden a 

charming ‘New Year’. 

Our Burns Supper this year was convened by Vice-

President Hadyn Davies with the Address to the 

Haggis given by Kenneth I’Anson and the Immortal 

Memory eloquently given by Elisabeth Leishman. 

The enthusiastic dancing was MCed by Linda 

Scothern and Ginny Colenbrander. 

David Keen again organised our Ceilidh, it included 

dances from the 3rd Wednesday group, a childish 

frolic by the Monday lesson group and the Reel of 

Tulloch by Angela, Don, Maggie and Mike. The 

evening concluded with an uplifting performance 

by the ‘Convent’ section of the society singing ‘I will 

follow him’ from Sister Act. 

The ‘March On’ Dance, with the programme 

devised by, the dances taught by, and the evening 

MCed by Angela Campbell, had as usual a fun 

relaxed atmosphere with all dances walked 

through and with those who were less experienced 

being encouraged by our more established 

dancers. 

We look forward to welcoming Chris Dewhurst to 

our Summer Dance on June 2nd, and Frank Reid at 

our Autumn Dance on October 13th. 

Our Display Teams have danced at various events 

in 2017.  In November we danced at the Chislehurst 

Ladies Club and in December at the Weald Heights 

Care Home in Sevenoaks.  In 2018, in January, we 

have danced for a Burns Lunch at Christ Church, 

Petts Wood, at Dartford Rotary Club in Swanley, 

and at Edenbridge Golf Club. In February we 

enjoyed a National Trust Scottish themed evening 

at St Paul’s, Crofton and in April and May we will 

be entertaining a hundred Sixth formers from St 

Olave’s School. 

The monetary contributions we receive for these 

displays, together with the profits from all the 

dance raffles are donated to charity and the 2017  

beneficiaries were ‘The Freddie Farmer 

Foundation’, which provides intensive 

physiotherapy programmes for disabled children in 

Bromley aged between 3 and 16, and ‘For Jimmy’ 

(Mizen), a charity set up following his murder to 

encourage responsibility in young people and a 

more peaceful society. 

The Club extends their congratulations to Ginny 

Colenbrander who has started to study for her 

Teaching Certificate and has successfully 

completed the first 3 parts.  

In April at our AGM, Angela House was returned as 

President for a second year. Angela and all the 

members of the club extend a warm welcome to all 

those who dance with us at our dances or as 

visitors on a Thursday, which finishes this year on 

Thursday the 19th July. 

NORTH KENT SCOTTISH ASSOCIATION 

We enjoyed a very good Hogmanay which we 

shared with Sidcup and District Caledonian 

Association but had to cancel our Burns Supper 

after a change of date meant that many in the club 

could not go. However most of us enjoyed Sidcup’s 

Burns Event and personally I enjoyed it as much as 

any Burns Supper I have been to. 

The club would like to take this opportunity to 

thank all those brave people who ventured out in a 

snow storm for our March dance which we had to 

cancel at the last minute due to heavy snow fall 

locally just when the dance was due to start. I was 

most impressed by the party who travelled up from 

Burgess Hill who had no snow in their area and all 

they found was a cup of tea and piece of cake 

instead of the dance they had been looking 

forward to.  I very much hope our future events will 

happen at planned. 
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The last minute cancellation of our dance made me 

realize have difficult it is to contact people at the 

last minute. Although I have list of phone numbers 

for club members I have few numbers for friends 

of the club who often attend our dances. Thanks go 

to Nigel Hewitt whom as a club member and KASS 

secretary was able to let some people know the 

dance was off. 

Alison Ede 

SEVEN THINGS YOU MIGHT NEED TO KNOW 

ABOUT SEVENOAKS 

1. Population is around 

30,000 persons, many of 

whom are sadly ignorant 

of Scottish Dancing. 

2. The Vine Cricket 

ground is one of the oldest 

cricket venues in England and 

pays an annual rent of 2 peppercorns to Sevenoaks 

Town Council.   

3.  There is a deer park of 1,000 acres where on any 

day you can see visitors ignoring signs pleading that 

the deer should not be fed. 

4.  Knole House, whose origins are in the mid 15th 

century, is reputed to have 365 rooms but nobody 

actually believes this. 

5.  Knole was the childhood home of writer Vita 

Sackville-West who never got over the 

disappointment of losing her inheritance to a male 

cousin. She had to take consolation by moving to a 

smaller castle at Sissinghurst. 

6.  Whatever your leisure pleasure, you can indulge 

it here: swimming; hockey; football; golf; am-dram; 

cricket; hiking are all available but towering over all 

is the... 

7.  ... Sevenoaks Reel Club: home fixtures every 

Tuesday evening, mince pies at Christmas plus 

extra events twice yearly, attended by the great 

and the good of the County. 

Competition for committee places is keenly 

contested and excitement mounts prior to the 

AGM, when the sorting, counting and recounting of 

ballot papers can take literally seconds.  

Committee members are entrusted with the 

smooth running of this complex but well-oiled 

machine including the annual award of £200 from 

raffle proceeds to a local Good Cause. (Last year's 

recipient, Age UK's Tonbridge Day Centre, was 

thrilled to receive their cheque and we are almost 

certain that guests were also thrilled with the 

accompanying dance demo performed by club 

members). 

MEDWAY AND DISTRICT CALEDONIAN 

ASSOCIATION 

Medway and District Caledonians held its annual 

Spring Dance on 21 April at Beechen Hall in 

Walderslade.  It had been a glorious Spring day and 

over forty dancers from various clubs in Kent 

joined us to dance the warm night away.   

With Julian Grayland and Alan Mills as MCs to keep 

us on our toes, we all enjoyed the beautiful music 

played by John Dudley on his accordion.  It was 

John’s first visit to Kent from his home in Cheshire, 

but from the many favourable comments on his 

music, think we will see him down here again! 

The hall had been decorated with flags and bunting 

and there were small floral posies for the 

tables.  As ever, the supper table was laden with a 

variety of delicious food for a finger buffet, thanks 

to all who came. 

A huge thank you to everyone involved in our 

Spring Dance, before, during or after the event!  It 

was a lovely evening of music, dance and 

friendship! 

 

M A Robertson 
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SIDCUP AND DISTRICT CALEDONIAN 

ASSOCIATION 

The club has acquired six new members, four of 

whom are beginners.  Loraine now starts the 

Wednesday evening class with step practice and 

teaching formations.  As a result they are making 

good progress. The monthly dances continue to be 

very enjoyable despite being rather low in 

numbers.  Our teacher, Loraine Chase, prefers us 

to perform the dances as they were written so we 

thank her for her patience and forbearance when 

we occasionally introduce some creative 

variations! 

 

This year the Burns Supper was particularly 

successful.  The meal was excellent and the 

speeches were short and witty.  Jim Doyle, the Vice 

President, gave the Immortal Memory and did not 

just talk about Burns but read from several of his 

poems as well.  Hugh Gavin gave the toast to the 

Lassies and Shirley Scarth replied. 

Our dances continue to be held on the last 

Saturday of the month at St John’s Church Hall in 

Sidcup and the President's Buffet Dance will be on 

30th June at the same location. 

Wendy Carter 

TUNBRIDGE WELLS AND CROWBOROUGH 

SCD CLUB 

Unlike some clubs, ours is growing. We have 

several regular new members and some who are 

willing to take the class with George or Len 

providing the music. 

Our AGM is at 8 pm on May 21st to be followed by 

dancing.  We are not holding a June dance this year 

but on October 6th it will be our Autumn Dance to 

be held in the usual venue of Bidborough Village 

Hall. We hope that you will be able to support us 

then. In the meantime keep dancing! 

Kathleen Allcorn 

THANET AND DISTRICT CALEDONIAN 

ASSOCIATION 

On Saturday 3rd March 2018 the Dance Class held 

their annual Haggis Supper & Country Dance at The 

Birchington Village Centre.   This event has been 

held for over 40 years at various venues and I have 

attended for a great many years.  As many will 

recall this was the week of the snow and ice!  As 

dancers were coming from Thanet, Deal, Dover, 

Canterbury, Medway and Maidstone there was 

some doubt if many of the dancers would be able 

to get to the venue.      

However, Saturday brought a remarkable thaw and 

the message went out that we would dance.     The 

potatoes had already been given to the dance class 

to be peeled and sliced ready for cooking, the 

haggis, neeps and desserts purchased.   Dancing 

commenced at 7.15 and after 10 dances we were 

ready for supper.    Another 10 dances followed and 

we ended with Auld Lang Syne. 

An enjoyable evening was had by all and the Haggis 

was excellent.      Our MC for the evening was David 

How who belongs to several clubs in Kent, and the 

evening was organised by Anne Campbell. 

The Dance Class meets on a Tuesday evening from 

September to June. 

Jenny Humphries 

COBTREE SCD GROUP – ODD NAMED DANCE 

On February 17th 2018 Grove 

Green Community Hall was 

full of keen dancers 

awaiting the start of the 

third Cobtree ‘No Haggis 

Tonight Dance’.  Why, you 

might well ask, give a decent 

dance such a silly name.  The Cobtree Committee 

were keen to announce that they were ‘all 

haggised out’, some of them having attended a 

number of wonderful ‘Burns’ Nights’ where the 

‘Great Chieftain o’er the pudding race’ makes 

splendid fare for the folk to eat.  The No Haggis 

Dance would probably not have a haggis on the 
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menu even if it could be cooked and served with 

40% to 43% proof gravy. 

Those who attended the first ‘No Haggis Tonight 

Dance’ in 2016 will remember that the first letter 

of each dance name spelt out the title of the dance, 

not an easy thing to devise as there are three gs 

and two os to contend with.  However, with the 

help of Glengarry Homestead, Gothenburg’s 

Welcome, Gavin’s Reel, Orwell Lodge and Osgood 

MacKezie of Inverewe the task was managed. 

At the next committee meeting following this 

event the deviser was asked not to repeat the 

starting letter event when the title ‘Cobtree’s 

Pizzazz Dance’ was mentioned to reflect the vitality 

and glamour found on the dance floor.  Let me see 

four dances beginning with the letter z . . . . . . ? 

Dick Barford 

SAYING GOODBYE TO ONE-TIME USE 

PLASTIC CUPS. 

Following the spellbinding 

Sunday night viewing of 

David Attenborough’s 

Blue Planet II 

Orpington & District 

Caledonian Society has 

decided to stop using 

one-time use, plastic, 

disposable cups, 

during social club 

nights. One could not fail 

to be moved by the plight of distressed turtles 

caught up in plastic rubbish and dining on 

plastic bags mistaken for jelly fish. The report 

of tiny pieces of plastic digested by plankton 

finding their way through the food chain to our 

fish and chips supper should concern us all.   

Though washing up does entail more effort the 

change to real cups was quickly embraced by 

our members. Like most community venues 

the china cups were waiting patiently in the 

kitchen, ready to be filled with hot tea and I’m 

sure the tea now tastes better, though that can 

depend on who’s on tea duty! Converting back 

to china cups was relatively easy however still 

proving a challenge is filling the tea rota! 

Ginny Colenbrander 

NEWS FROM OTHER SOURCES  

DANCING ACHIEVEMENT AWARD 

Although 

it took the Tunbridge Wells branch of the RSCDS 

nearly a year to organise the Dancing Achievement 

Award all the participants agreed that it was well 

worth the wait.  It was ideal that 8 dancers from 

Tunbridge Wells and East Grinstead took part in 

the 4 weeks of training and the exam session as it 

meant we made up an ideal 4 couple set.  Under 

the patient tuition of Pat Davoll the eight of us 

turned into a team of dancers.  At the beginning we 

could not imagine how we were going to 

remember the 6 dances and various movements.  

By the end we were all pleased to have acquitted 

ourselves so well – achieving three distinctions, 

three credits and two passes. 

We would thoroughly recommend the dancing 

achievement award to anyone who wants to 

improve their Scottish country dancing – we all 

grew in expertise and more importantly in 

confidence.  Tunbridge Wells branch hopes to offer 

the dancing achievement award again – watch this 

space. 

Kay Dunlop 

MY EXAMINATION DAY UNITS 2 & 3  
25TH NOVEMBER 2017 

Last Autumn I started on the long road to train to 
be a Certified RSCDS Scottish Dancing Teacher. 
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After 9 intensive sessions of teaching and 
practicing, at Collingwood School, Wallington, 
Surrey with Mervyn Short’s superb tutorage, 
excellent team work from the other candidates and 
a huge amount of hard work, I was ready to tackle 
the unit 2 dance exam and unit 3 teaching exam. 

So 9am, on a cold November morning, anxiety 
levels starting to rise, we all lined up to 
demonstrate the twelve chosen dances. 40 
minutes later it was all over!  

Then came a long 6 hour wait for my unit 3 exam. 
Part of my assignment was to teach a ladies’ chain. 
Having practised my lesson at the Wednesday 
Beginners’ class in London and at Orpington’s 
social dance evening on the Thursday I was feeling 
confident, buoyed up and ready to impress! With 
strict instructions not to go over the time limit and 
having quickly and efficiently arranged the obliging 
stooges into 2 couple sets I was ready to teach the 
perfect ladies’ chain. Easy enough, ask 1st couple 
to move into second place and then swap sides, 
ready for the walk through. However, with nerves 
muddling the thought process and the fact that I’d 
chosen to demonstrate in a set that had 3 women 
and 1 man: this simple task started to fall apart. I 
completely forgot to ask the couples to move so 
instead of taking the place of the 1st woman (in 
2nd man’s place) I took the place of the 2nd man 
(who was a woman masquerading as a man) and 
merrily demonstrated the ladies chain! Thankfully 
realising my mistake, I made a quick recovery, took 
a deep breath and started again.  Phew!   

As instructed by Mervyn, a good teacher should 
always move around the room and pay attention 
to all the sets. I duly moved to another set. Though 
now feeling more anxious than I would have liked 
and keen not to repeat any mistakes by mixing up 
the sexes and positions of the dancers I started to 
over think things. Looking straight at the two men 
standing on the men’s side, in my clear, loud 
teacher’s voice innocently asked, “Are you men or 
women?”  One of the men was shocked into silence 
and followed the protocol of not speaking to the 
candidate; the other had no such qualms and 
equally clearly and loudly answered, “A man the 
last time I looked!”  The room erupted in laughter!   

For any future candidates out there what can be 
learned from my experience? If things go wrong 
smile, keep calm and carry on!  And yes, Examiners 
do have a sense of humour.  

And if you are wondering, I passed!  

Other successful Unit2/3 candidates: Jacmel Dent 
and Roy Southall RSCDS London, Kate Thomson 
BHS Borders Branch.  Unit 5 candidates: Hilary 
Maidstone, Norwich Branch; David Smith, 
Somerset Branch and Helena Strandberg-
Luthi, Vlaams Caledonian Society, Belgium; 
 
Many thanks to Mervyn Short, Judith Muir, Pat 
Davoll (course organiser), all the helpers and 
willing stooges. 

Ginny Colenbrander Orpington & District 

Caledonian Society 

RSCDS UNIT 1 EXAM DAY. SATURDAY 3RD 

FEBRUARY 2018 

On a wet and rainy Saturday morning in February 

five candidates waited nervously in the library of St 

Columba’s Church, Pont Street for the count down 

to the unit 1 written teaching exam.  Memories of 

school came flooding back as I carefully laid out my 

pens, 6 in total (I was 

planning to do a lot of 

writing!) ready to 

regurgitate The RSCDS 

Manual. Not 

surprisingly in a silent 

two-hour exam, there 

are no eruptions of 

laughter to report, just 

the noise of pen on paper and the scraping of the 

odd chair! In the weeks leading up to the exam I’d 

worked ridiculously hard learning The Manual 

inside and out resulting in my brain being swamped 

with historical RSCDS dates; leaving little room to 

think clearly when asked a simple question on foot 

positions and the rules for the strathspey setting 

step. Stepping it out around the room was not 

permitted but I did manage 5 minutes of secret 

foot ballet under my desk to help me think straight. 

The 2 hours whizzed by in a flash and soon, “put 

your pens down please,” was voiced by Pat Davoll 

and the start of the anxious 6 weeks wait for results 

begun! 

Thank you to Pat Davoll for all the exam 

administration, organising the day, and together 

with Rachel Wilton for invigilating.  

Successful candidates Ginny Colenbrander 

Orpington & District Caledonian Society; Roy 

Southall RSCDS London, Kate Thompson BHS 

Border Branch, Fiona Henniker RSCDS Tunbridge 
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Wells and Ingrid Velbaum-Staub Tallinn Scottish 

Dance Group Estonia. 

By Ginny Colenbrander 

Note from Pat Davoll 

For any aspiring Scottish Dance Teachers the next 

exam date for Unit 1 is Saturday 20 October 2018 

(see RSCDS website). There is no formal course 

associated with the exam, however please note the 

unit 1 exam now has to be taken before units 2 & 

3.  

The RSCDS Scottish Dance Teachers qualification 

consists of 5 units. Part 1 Qualified involves passing 

units 1, 2 & 3. Fully qualified teacher status 

involves passing unit 4 which is a record of lesson 

plans & teaching practice, and unit 5 the final 

teaching practical examination. 

 

KASS WELCOMES POPULAR BAND CHRIS 

DEWHURST 

 

KASS is pleased to welcome Chris Julie and Nick to 

play at the KASS Autumn dance at West Faversham 

Community Centre on 10th November 2018 

Chris, Julie and son Nick Dewhurst who come from 

Lichfield in Staffordshire are well-known in folk 

dance circles, both for their live music and for their 

popular recordings, and have a busy schedule 

playing for English and Scottish dance events and 

festivals up and down the country.  Their roots in 

folk music go back many years, but they have 

played together as a family band since 1997, when 

Nick decided he would like to join in the fun! 

The band is equally at home playing romping reels 

and sensitive slow airs. They enjoy bringing the 

music to life with their own unique interpretations, 

drawing on many different musical styles, but their 

aim is always to fit the tune perfectly to the dance, 

and to provide that essential 'lift' to help keep 

dancers on their toes — even at the end of an 

evening's dancing! 

Chris and his band first played for one of the KASS 

clubs when Meopham Scottish Country Dance Club 

booked them to play for their Christmas dance in 

2015. Dancers were thrilled with the wonderful 

tunes they played for the occasion.  Orpington 

District Caledonian Ass. have also booked the band 

to play at their summer dance on 2nd June this year 

at Petts Wood Memorial Hall. 

The band’s  first CD 'New Dimensions' (2004) 

quickly became a firm favourite with folk dance 

clubs, with its upbeat selection of music for country 

dances and contra dances, and this was followed in 

2008 by their Scottish Dance CD 'Crossing Borders', 

which is popular in both English and Scottish 

circles.  Then in 2011, encouraged by many of their 

dancing friends, Nick and Chris recorded 'Brass 

Tracks', a selection of favourites from the Dancing 

Masters which sound fantastic played on trumpet 

and flugelhorn.  It too is proving to be a 'hit'!    

Don’t miss out on this opportunity to experience 

the wonderful playing of Chris Dewhurst and his 

band. More details of the KASS Autumn Ball will be 

sent to your clubs nearer the date. 

WHAT DOES KASS DO? 

A few people are not sure what KASS is or what 

KASS does. President John F Kennedy once said 

“Ask not what your country can do for you - ask 

what you can do for your country”. I may have 

paraphrased that just a little but you’ll get the 

point and hopefully after you have read this you 

will see what I mean. 

Details of how KASS came about can be found on 

the KASS website, however for those of you who 

do not have access to the internet I’ll explain a bit 

about KASS here. KASS was formed in 1951 with 

the main aims: a) to foster Scottish sentiments and 

culture: b) to promote friendly relations between 

Member Societies and c) to maintain Scottish 

traditions. KASS does that – and more. 

It is important to mention that although KASS is an 

‘umbrella organisation’ of currently 19 Societies 

throughout Kent and South East London. Each 

Society is autonomous and KASS has no control 



KASS Newsletter May 2018 – Page 9 of 11 

over individual Society activities. KASS can 

recommend and support, but KASS can’t tell 

Societies what to do! The main activities of most 

but not all Societies, is Scottish Country Dancing. 

The two main activities that most people hear 

about are the KASS Highland Ball in May and the 

KASS Autumn Dance in November. As with a few 

Society activities the numbers have dropped a bit 

lately and these events take much organising and 

are not cheap to run so please support where you 

can. Some may also know about the KASS Walk, 

usually held on a Sunday in June. This is open to all, 

including friends, relatives and dogs. A short walk 

and longer walk are available to suit most people – 

good fun and good exercise. 

There is a main KASS committee that meets in April 

for a committee meeting and October for the AGM. 

Each ‘Member Society’ has one voting rep and one 

non-voting rep, on the committee. Also a smaller, 

subcommittee meet as needed throughout the 

year to do much of the background organising of 

events and activities. The two Events Coordinators 

put in much work to enable the events to run 

smoothly – and all behind the scenes. Lots of 

general issues have arisen at the meetings such as 

costs of bands, Data Protection, Insurance issues, 

and even the ‘hot potato’ of booking at dances. 

Members bring their own varied ideas and 

hopefully feed back to their respective Society 

what has been going on. 

A Public Liability Insurance policy is also arranged 

by KASS and most Societies wish to be included in 

this as the premium each Society pays is 

significantly less that an individual policy. 

Obviously this saves money for the Society. 

The KASS Website is a central point for information 

and has a wealth of detail available Each Society 

has its own page with information as given to the 

Webmaster. Links are available to many other 

areas of interest. ‘Hits’ on the website are 

increasing year by year and not just from within 

Kent, or the UK but from abroad too. Try it at 

http://www.kass.org.uk  and see what your Society 

and others are up to and browse the site. 

The KASS Diary is not only to advertise dances but 

intended where possible for people to see what is 

on where in the County and try not to have 

conflicting dates for dances. Of course there are 

only so many Saturdays and on occasion clashes of 

dates are inevitable. The KASS Diary is updated as 

and when Societies send detail through. 

Twice yearly a KASS Newsletter is produced, this 

coincides with the Highland Ball and the Autumn 

Dance. The content is good and varied well put 

together by the Newsletter Editor, but of course is 

only as good as the information sent in by 

Societies. If your society hasn’t submitted anything 

recently then chase someone up (or write 

something yourself) for the next edition in 

November 2018. The sharing of information is 

important through the committee, website, 

emails, newsletter and discussion. 

So you see, 

KASS is made up 

of likeminded 

people with a 

common 

interest aligned 

to the main 

aims agreed in 

1951 but with 

much more 

added.  

 

As with anything though KASS needs continued 

support to successfully maintain what is going on. 

So back to my original comment and relate this to 

KASS: don’t ask “what KASS can do for you”, ask 

“what can you do for KASS?” it’s in everybody’s 

interest. 

Nigel Hewitt 

http://www.kass.org.uk/
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IN MEMORIUM 

 

 

 

ELIZABETH (BETTY) 

MILLNS 

 

12th September 1918 – 10th January 2018 

Betty Millns as she was known to Scottish dancers 

in Kent sadly passed away on 10th January 2018 at 

Darenth Valley Hospital Dartford aged 99 after a 

short illness.  The funeral took place on a very 

snowy day during the ‘Beast from the East’ in 

February at Christ Church Gravesend followed by 

cremation at Gravesend Crematorium. 

Unfortunately due to the horrendous weather only 

a couple of Scottish dancers were able to attend. 

However on entry to the church Scottish 

Strathspey music was played, the Naval Hymn 

‘Eternal Father’ was sung and ‘I am Sailing ‘was part 

of the closing music.   

Part of Bettys childhood was spent in Bermuda as 

her father was in the Navy. She said that she 

married quite young may be 21 or 22 and had 2 

children, Alistair and Jeannette.   Her husband 

Leslie rose to Captain in the Royal Navy and was 

involved in WWII.  Betty travelled round and lived 

for some time in Malta. 

When Captain Millns came out of the Navy and 

they were living in Betsham in the early 60's he 

became the first Manager of the Dartford Tunnel 

and supervised the operation for many years. 

 A Scottish Dance class began in Dartford in the 

early 60's and Leslie and Betty joined at that time 

where they became staunch supporters. They 

stayed dancing at the club for just over 30 years. 

Many of the Dartford class members had many 

happy hours at summer evening dancing in their 

garden or afternoon tea and dancing, with Betty 

the perfect hostess. Betty was, as you know, a 

unique lady, very bubbly and always on the go. 

When the Dartford Scottish Dance group closed 

after many years, Betty joined other dancing clubs 

in Kent.  Meopham SCDC and Cobtree SDG were 

the two where she attended regularly until she no 

longer found it possible to dance.  This was 

something she told me she never thought would 

happen.  As she was 96 at the time I said I thought 

she had had a good innings!! 

Betty worked as Secretary and P.A in London 

including the W.I. H.Q. As she stayed working for 

many years well into her 70s her employers didn’t 

realise how old she was. She was very proud to be 

going to the office and travelling to London on the 

train. During this time she ate a quarter pound of 

Milk Tray Chocolates a day. Milk chocolate was her 

always her favourite but she held a dislike for 

chocolate desserts! 

Betty was also involved in many other things 

including Naval Assns. Soroptomists, Rotary and 

played competitive tennis until she was 75.  

Betty was a regular supporter on Mary Howard’s 

dancing holidays dancing in many European 

countries as well as here in the UK for many years. 

She never missed a dance in the whole week 

always beautifully turned out, crimped hair, 

makeup plus her signature pink nails.  Some of us 

remember when in Austria she unfortunately had 

a fall during a dance doing her favourite birling and 

broke her wrist. She wouldn’t allow the surgeons 

there to remove her long pink manicured 

fingernails and her many silver bangles during the 

surgery which took place. 

In her last few years apart from dancing Betty 

worked voluntary in a primary school helping 

young children with their school work. I’m sure she 

didn’t always keep to the school curriculum and 

made up her own lessons during the one to one 

sessions. However these children must have learnt 

a valuable lesson from her unique method of 

teaching English grammar. 

Betty lived life to the full, it’s a shame that she 

didn’t reach her 100th birthday as I’m sure she 

would have loved to have celebrated it and all that 

goes with it. Farewell Betty from all your dancing 

friends and partners.  

Jane Whittington with help from Mary Howard and 

Joan Igglesden 
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SCOTTISH COUNTRY DANCING AND 

DAVE EMMETT 

 

Dave and his wife, Rosemary, moved to 

Bournemouth from Kent soon after they were 

married. They raised 3 children and lived there for 

40 years. Rosemary died in 2005 and I tried to 

encourage Dave to go Scottish Country Dancing in 

Bournemouth as I had heard that there was a 

thriving club in Bournemouth. After months of 

cajoling he went along. The next morning he 

phoned me saying "Pam, it was great - 48 women 

and 9 men!!” So I thought that Dave would begin  

to establish some sort of social life in 

Bournemouth. 

 

However, when he came to visit friends and family 

in Kent I took him to the local Scottish dancing 

clubs and he always said he had so much fun when 

he visited Kent. So he decided to move to Kent and 

started a new life. He joined the Cobtree Scottish 

Country Dancing Club and was a member of their 

demonstration team.  

 

His first demonstration was at Molehill Copse 

School. He had ordered a kilt but it hadn't arrived. 

It arrived while we were at the school and his son, 

who happened to be visiting, rushed the kilt to the 

school. I was dancing and so asked Esther if she 

would help Dave to put it on. She was quite 

shocked and said, "But I don't know him!!” I can't 

remember how we resolved that situation. Dave 

enjoyed dancing at demonstrations at Mote Park, 

church fetes, various clubs and local schools. He 

attended Cobtree regularly for 10 years and was 

also a regular at Bredhurst for a number of years. 

He was a quiet man who preferred to help behind 

the scenes and he supported Cobtree (and 

Bredhurst for a while) in any way he could. He 

always said that the best thing he ever did on  

returning to Kent was meeting up with the Scottish 

Dancing community. 

 

Pam Vincett. 

 

EDITORIAL 
The views expressed in this newsletter are not 

necessarily the views of KASS or the Editor. 

IN READINESS FOR OUR NEXT EDITION 

We hope you have enjoyed reading this edition of 

the KASS Newsletter.  The articles have all been 

written by KASS Members for KASS Members.  Just 

a brief reminder that the next Newsletter (70) is 

due for publication on Saturday 10th November 

2018 at the Autumn Dancel when Chris Dewhurst  

will be playing for us.  Please make sure 

information about  your ŎƭǳōΩǎ ŀŎǘƛǾƛǘƛŜǎ ŀǊŜ 

included ……. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

AND FINALLY 

The ‘Beast from the 

East’ caused a 

certain degree of 

chaos around the 

County including 

regretably the 

cancellation of some 

classes and events.   

However, the resulting 

beauty was clear to see 

on the trees in Mote 

Park. 

 

Yo
ur

 K
A

SS
 N

ew slet t er  Need
s You

The next KASS Newsletter is due for publication in 
May 2017.  Articles are needed for this Newsletter.  
Please send reports on your clubæs recent dances, 
Christmas Party, Hogmanay, Burnæs events or club 
news so that other like minded people can enjoy 

reading about them.


